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STATEMENT OF THE CASE

On October 25, 2012, the above captioned claim came on for a

hearing at Fort Smith, Arkansas.   A pre-hearing conference was

conducted on August 1, 2012, and a pre-hearing order was filed on

August 3, 2012.   A copy of the pre-hearing order has been marked

Commission's Exhibit No. 1 and made a part of the record without

objection.

At the pre-hearing conference the parties agreed to the

following stipulations:

1. The Arkansas Workers' Compensation Commission has

jurisdiction of this claim.

2. On all relevant dates, the relationship of employee-

employer-carrier existed between the parties.

3. The claimant sustained a compensable injury to her low back

on June 28, 2011.
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4. The claimant is entitled to a weekly compensation rate of

$368 for temporary total disability and $276 for permanent partial

disability.

By agreement of the parties the issues to litigate are limited

to the following:

1. Claimant’s entitlement to additional medical treatment,

specifically claimant’s entitlement to surgical intervention

recommended by Dr. James Blankenship.

2. Whether any temporary total disability benefits that occur

due to a healing period caused by the controverted surgical

intervention is also controverted and are subject to an attorney’s

fee.

3. Whether the respondents are entitled to a credit for an

overpayment of temporary total disability.

Claimant’s contentions are:

“a. The Claimant contends that there are
objective medical findings indicating that the
Claimant sustained an injury to her lumbar
spine; however, there is a difference in
opinion regarding whether  surgery is
reasonably necessary.  The Claimant contends
that conservative treatment has been exhausted
and that she is still unable to work;
therefore, the only reasonable possibility for
her condition to improve to the point that she
can return to some type of meaningful
employment is for her to undergo the
recommended surgery.  The Claimant is aware of
the significant risk associated with the
recommended surgery but her desire to improve
out weighs her fear of the surgery.

b. The Claimant contends that she is entitled
to continued payment of temporary total
disability benefits until a date yet to be
determined.
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c. The Claimant contends that her attorney is
entitled to an appropriate attorney’s fee.

d. The Claimant contends that if review of her
wage records indicates that she has been paid
at the wrong compensation rate, she is
entitled to the difference between the amount
that she was paid and the amount that she
should have been paid and that her attorney is
entitled to an attorney‘s fee in regard to
increased benefits associated with the
Claimant’s proper compensation rate.”

Respondents’ contentions are:

“The Respondent contends that the medical
procedure recommended by Dr. Blankenship, in
the form of an anterior lumbar interbody
arthrodesis at L5-S1, is not medically
appropriate as opined by Dr. Wayne L.
Bruffett.  The Respondent also contends that
the additional medical treatment sought by the
Claimant is not reasonable or necessary as a
result of a compensable work related injury.”

The claimant, in this matter, sustained a compensable lower

back injury on January 28, 2011, while performing employment

services as an EMT for the respondent.  The claimant was originally

seen by Dr. Robert Noonan on August 1, 2011.  At that time, the

claimant described sharp pain in the lower back that radiated into

her lower extremities.

An MRI was performed on the claimant at the Johnson Regional

Medical Center in Clarksville, Arkansas, on August 10, 2011.  The

MRI was read by Dr. Eric Magill.  Following is the findings portion

relating to the L5-S1 disc:

“Central disc protrusion.  This contacts the
traversing right nerve root but does not
clearly displace it.  Slight inferior
extrusion of the disc material.  No central
canal stenosis or significant neural foraminal
narrowing.”
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The claimant was then seen by Dr. Steven Cathey of the Central

Arkansas Neurosurgery Clinic.  On August 30, 2011, Dr. Cathey

authored a letter regarding his evaluation of the claimant.

Following is the body of that letter:

“I enjoyed meeting Amanda.  As you recall, she
presents with approximately one month of lower
back pain.  The patient relates the onset of
these symptoms to a lifting injury she
suffered while working as EMT on July 28,
2011.  She has not worked since.  She denies
any previous history of low back pain or
injury.

Happily, her neurological examination is
entirely negative.  She specifically has no
sign of lumbar radiculopathy and straight leg
raising is negative bilaterally.  There is
point tenderness in the lower back.

A recent MRI scan of her lower back reports
mild degenerative changes but is otherwise
negative.

Bobby, unfortunately, Amanda is not a
candidate for lumbar disc surgery or other
neurosurgical intervention.  She is going to
follow-up with your office to give physical
therapy another try.  As far as her job is
concerned, I told her she could stay off work
until she feels she can handle herself there.

Thanks again for your help in the management
of Ms. Ingram, and please feel free to contact
me if I can provide additional information
concerning today’s neurosurgical evaluation.”

At the hearing in this matter, the claimant gave the following

testimony regarding her visit with Dr. Cathey:

“Q. Did you at some point see a Doctor Cathey
down in Little Rock?

A. Yes, sir.

Q. How long would you say that Doctor Cathey’s
examination of you lasted or his visit with
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you.  I don’t know whether it was an
examination or what, but his visit with you?

A. I was - he was in the room with me probably
five minutes, but by the time I got called
back to the time I was out the door, it was
about seven minutes.

Q. And had you ever seen him before?

A. No, sir.

Q. Have you ever seen him since?

A. No, sir.”

On September 2, 2011, the claimant was again seen by Dr.

Noonan.  At that time, the claimant continued with her complaints

of low back difficulties.  She was prescribed Flexeril and

Hydrocodone.  Dr. Noonan also removed the claimant from work and

recommended that she see a specialist for a second opinion.

The claimant applied for and received a change of physician

from the Arkansas Workers’ Compensation Commission.  That change of

physician was to Dr. James Blankenship from Dr. Steven Cathey.

On October 24, 2011, the claimant was seen by Dr. Blankenship.

The report from that visit, in part, states:

“IMPRESSION: The patient’s MRI is consistent
for an annular disruption at the lumbosacrum
along with a posterior disk protrusion that is
eccentric off to the right-hand side.  This
abuts but does not displace the S1 nerve root.

Her plain films in neutral position
demonstrate 1 to 2 mm of anterolisthesis.
Although this is not exacerbated in extension,
she does have extreme splaying of the anterior
disk space that reduces in flexion, which
would be indicative of annular disruption and
segmental instability.”

At that time, the medical reports from Dr. Blankenship also state:
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“...it is in my opinion too soon to look for a
surgical solution to her problem but not too
soon to become more aggressive with her
current conservative treatment plan.”

The medical note indicates that the more aggressive conservative

treatment included physical therapy, the claimant being seen by Dr.

David Cannon for consideration of either Z-joint or ESI injections,

and additional medication including Celebrex and Lyrica.

On December 8, 2011, the claimant was again seen by Dr.

Blankenship.  At that time, the claimant had undergone both ESI and

zygapophyseal joint injections and three months of physical

therapy, none of which afforded the claimant any relief.  The

impression section of that medical report states:

“I still feel that the lumbosacrum is the
etiology of her pathology.  Unfortunately the
MRI that was done five months ago was
horrible.  I cannot really see anything on the
axial images.  They are too grainy, and the
sagittal images are not good enough to even
remotely evaluate any potential annular
tearing.  I have told the patient that I would
like to avoid diskography if we could.”

At that time, Dr. Blankenship recommended a new MRI of the

claimant’s lumbar spine.

On December 12, 2011, the claimant underwent that new MRI of

the lumbar spine.  A portion of that MRI was read by Dr.

Blankenship.  Following are the L5-S1 findings and the impression

section of that MRI report:

“L5-S1: Gross annular tear with posterior disk
protrusion is noted.  The disk protrusion is
in the midline and eccentric off to the right-
hand side.  This does displace the S1 nerve
root slightly.
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IMPRESSION: L5-S1 disk herniation with annular
tearing eccentric off to the right-hand side.”

On that same day, the claimant was evaluated by Dr. Blankenship.

Following is a portion of his medical record from that visit:

“In summary, she has failed routine and usual
conservative measures, has gross segmental
stability noted on her plain films and a gross
annular tear at the lumbosacrum.  I have
offered the patient a lumbar anterior
arthrodesis at the lumbosacrum for
stabilization.  I do not feel that she needs
any posterior treatment.  I told her that this
would be a stand-alone arthrodesis, and she
would be able to go home the next day.  I told
her that it is very likely if she does well
with this after a course of reconditioning,
she will be able to return to work as an EMT,
but obviously time will tell.  After a very
lengthy discussion of the risks and benefits
of the surgical procedure, the patient has
elected to proceed on with lumbar
stabilization and anterior arthrodesis at the
lumbosacrum.”

On January 3, 2012, Dr. Steven Cathey authored a letter

regarding his evaluation of Dr. Blankenship’s proposed surgical

intervention.  I note that Dr. Cathey did not see the claimant on

any other occasion except his initial visit with the claimant on

August 30, 2011.  It was Dr. Cathey’s opinion, “There is no

indication for this particular operative procedure.”  He also

explained that his opinions from his initial August 30, 2011,

correspondence were unchanged based on his review of the most

recent imaging studies.

On March 9, 2012, the claimant was sent by the respondents to

Dr. Wayne Bruffett for an additional opinion regarding Dr.

Blankenship’s proposed surgical intervention.  Following is the

impression and plan portion of Dr. Bruffett’s report:
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“IMPRESSION:
Bulging disc L5-S1.

PLAN:
I reviewed reports by Dr. Cathey and by Dr.
Blankenship.  I would like to answer the
questions posed for this IME.

1. What is Ms. Ingram’s current diagnosis?

I think her diagnosis is disc degeneration,
bulging disc L5-S1.  The diagnosis code would
probably be for a herniated disc (722.10).

Would this diagnosis be considered reasonably
related to the work injury of 07/28/2011?

Yes, I think it would.  I would agree with Dr.
Blankenship that the best objective pathology
here would be the bulging disc at L5-S1 as a
source of pain.  I also agree that discography
is probably not mandatory here.  It might shed
more light on the cause of the pain if it is
concordant, but it also may just complicate
matters some.  I have gotten to the point now
where I do not rely as much on discography in
cases such as this, so I agree that the
diagnosis is most likely discogenic pain at
L5-S1.

2. Please provide your interpretation to x-
rays and the most recent MRI scan of
12/12/2011.

Standing plain x-rays, in my opinion, show no
evidence of “instability” in this case.  Dr.
Blankenship uses this term quite a bit in his
description, but I honestly do not agree that
the proposed fusion should be described as
being done for instability.  If these x-rays
and MRI scan were of my wife, there is no way
I would look at it as saying that her spine
was unstable.

The MRI scan does show some abnormalities of
L5-S1.  There is disc bulging and disc
degeneration.  I do not see any specific disc
rupture, disc extrusion, or specific nerve
compression.
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3. Is the proposed surgery of a lumbar
anterior arthrodesis at L5-S1 medically
appropriate?

If I have to answer yes or no on this, I would
say no.  My reason is because, after
discussing this with Ms. Ingram, I do not get
the impression that surgery is going to be all
that successful here.  This is a major, major
surgery.  Although there is certainly
literature to support an anterior fusion for
discogenic pain, the success rate is not all
that high.  The medical literature probably
states 60-65% good-to-excellent results.
However, in the workers’ compensation
population the results are less.  Ms. Ingram
says that just sitting in the chair in the
exam room her pain is “excruciating.”  I just
do not think the risks outweigh the benefits
in this case.  There are major, major risks
with this operation.  Ms. Ingram’s argument is
that she is willing to take the risk.  Her
reports of pain and her degree of dysfunction
just are out of proportion to the objective
findings, so I would not recommend an
interbody fusion for what I see here.

4. If surgery is not felt to be medically
appropriate, please outline any needed work
injury related treatment recommendations.

I would agree with Dr. Blankenship that I
think Ms. Ingram has exhausted nonoperative
treatment.  I think she needs a functional
capacity evaluation to better define what she
is capable of doing.  She states that she
loves her job and that she wants to go back to
work.  I would define first just exactly where
she stands in that progress at this point.  I
just think she has a better chance of getting
back to work with the x-rays and the MRI scan
and the findings that she has (sic) now than
if she has major lumbar fusion.”

On April 19, 2012, Dr. Blankenship authored a clinic note

regarding his proposed surgical treatment for the claimant and his

opinions as to the additional evaluations that were done by Dr.

Steven Cathey and Dr. Wayne Bruffett.  The clinic note is quite
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lengthy but I believe it accurately details the claimant’s history,

treatment, and gives a thorough description of the reviews of Dr.

Cathey and Dr. Bruffett.  It follows:

“Ms. Ingram was last seen in the office in
December of last year.  At that time, I had
offered her a lumbosacral arthrodesis based on
the clinical findings and radiographic studies
that had been performed.  I will once again
reiterate what my current opinion is
concerning possible treatment for her.  In the
interval, the patient was referred in to see
two different spine surgeons.  She saw Dr.
Steve Cathey on January 03, of this year, and
then Dr. Bruffett on March 09, of this year.
Ms. Ingram’s attorney requested that I review
these records and render my opinion as her
treating physician concerning the second
opinions that the patient received by those
individuals.  I have their clinic notes.  The
following is a current history and physical
examination of her clinic note on  Ms. Ingram,
and then I will follow with my record review
and then my final opinion.

CHIEF COMPLAINT: Lower back pain and bilateral
lower extremity pain.  

HISTORY OF PRESENT ILLNESS: Ms. Ingram is
back in the office today for followup.  Once
again, I have not seen her since December.  I
have actually made an incorrect statement
concerning second opinions.  She actually did
not see Dr. Steve Cathey on January 03.  Dr.
Cathey reviewed her MRI scan and her plain
films under the auspices of this being a
review for workers’ compensation.  Ms. Ingram
is quite upset about that, and I think she has
a legitimate reason to be so.  Her initial
visit with Dr. Steve Cathey, which was her
original physician that was treating her was
not a pleasant experience for her.  I have
told her that I have known Dr. Cathey for
many, many years, and I think he is an
excellent surgeon.  He does not do this type
of surgery frequently, however, and I think
that in and of itself is a little bit
concerning.  Of more concern, is the fact that
the patient because she was not pleased
requested a change of physician from Dr.
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Cathey and was granted this by the worker’s
compensation commission.  To use Dr. Cathey as
a reviewer of this case when the patient had
requested a change of physician and to change
physicians in my opinion is a little bit
inappropriate.  The inappropriate part of this
is not with Dr. Cathey but with her worker’s
compensation carrier.  I will comment as to
all of these factors when I go over the review
of the records that have been provided.  At
present, I am just going back over the
history, which is that the patient did not see
Dr. Cathey in January.  The patient was then
referred in to see Dr. Bruffett in Little Rock
and she did see Dr. Bruffett on 03/09/12.  I
will review Dr. Bruffett’s records in a
minute, but according to the patient, this was
also a cursory review and Dr. Bruffett did not
have the MRI hard copy films despite the fact
we had sent them nor did he have the flexion
extension films.  The patient states that Dr.
Bruffett performed an AP and lateral film on
her in the office but no flexion views were
obtained.  I have not looked at his record as
of yet, but I would state that in looking at a
problem in this situation with a traumatic
disk with segmental instability not doing
flexion and extension films in my opinion
would not render any useful information to the
clinical process of the decision-making
process.  The patient was quite upset with her
appointment with Dr. Bruffett also.

PHYSICAL EXAMINATION: I have reviewed her
prior general physical and neurologic
evaluation, and I do not appreciate any
changes today in her exam.  The patient still
has significant mechanical back pain in both
flexion and extension.  I have reviewed the
patient’s MRI, which was done on December 12,
of last year, as well as the flexion and
extension plain films that I did in October of
last year.

IMPRESSION: The only thing that has really
changed since I saw her last is that she has
gone from a subacute pain problem, which
generally is more successfully treated at the
five to six month time frames based on the
current scientific literature to a chronic
pain problem now nine months out from her
injury.  Mechanically, she still has
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lumbosacral pain that is axial in nature.  She
has intermittent leg pain, which I think once
again is explained by the disk space collapse
and the L5 neural foraminal narrowing
bilaterally.  The patient’s MRI does show a
gross disk herniation at the lumbosacrum and
also demonstrates annular tearing at the
region of this disk herniation.  It also
demonstrates well-maintained disk spaces above
this.  This is not in my opinion a degenerated
disk but a traumatic gross annular tear.  The
patient is a young, healthy person with no
significant family history of back problems.
She does have a slight and transient smoking
history but not enough that would
significantly lend itself to a single isolated
disk space degeneration.

In summary, my opinion has not changed at all
from my original evaluation and subsequent
followup that the patient has failed routine
and usual conservative measures and has
continued to do her home exercises
religiously.  She has not worked since her
injury and is a very dedicated EMT and wants
to get back to work.  Her clinical pain
complaints fit with gross annular tearing and
segmental instability at the lumbosacrum that
is well documented on her plain films, which
Dr. Bruffett, at least according to the
patient, did not review.

RECOMMENDATIONS: My offering of an anterior
lumbar interbody arthrodesis at the
lumbosacrum based on her clinical evaluation
today, MRI review and plain films reviews have
not changed.

Concerning the medical records that were
forwarded to me, I have reviewed Dr. Steve
Cathey’s letter on January 03.  The patient’s
worker’s compensation carrier requested Dr.
Cathey’s opinion concerning her back.  First
of all, I think this is somewhat inappropriate
given the fact that Dr. Cathey was her
original treating physician and the patient
requested and then received a change of
physician from Dr. Cathey to myself.  I would
hate to be put in that position and I actually
would probably refuse to review records or
subsequent treatments in a patient that had
requested a change of physician from me.  This
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certainly happens in patients that are not
happy with my care and request changes of
physicians but at that point, I no longer stay
involved in their clinical case.  It does
indicate that Dr. Cathey reviewed her MRI.  He
states that there are degenerative changes at
L5-S1 with a right paracentral disk
herniation.  He also reviewed my medical
records.  Dr. Cathey indicated that there was
no indication for this particular operative
procedure.

According to the patient, Dr. Cathey’s initial
evaluation of her was a lumbosacral sprain.
Obviously, a sprained back does not last for
nine months so I am a little confused as to
this opinion.  Most certainly, those of us who
solely focus on spine and deal with traumatic
disk spaces understand that the disruption in
the annulus can lead to significant segmental
instability.  The patient’s axial back pain at
the lumbosacrum fits this perfectly well
clinically, and I think that there are
perfectly good indications based on her plain
spine films and her MRI for offering her
lumbar stabilization.

The patient then subsequently saw Dr. Bruffett
on 03/09 of this year.  I have reviewed Dr.
Bruffett’s records and the MRI in its
entirety.  Dr. Bruffett’s diagnosis was disk
space degeneration and bulging at the
lumbosacrum.  Dr. Bruffett first of all agreed
that the diskography was unneeded and he also
agreed that the L5-S1 level, Dr. Bruffett did
not feel that surgery would be successful in
her situation.  He described this as major,
major surgery.  In my clinical practice in a
patient of her size and weight, it is a 45
minute procedure with a discharge to home the
next day with a two-week recovery process. I
would not consider this to be a double major
surgery.

He references the medical literature showing a
60 to 65 percent good excellent results.
Although the literature does have a broad
range, the literature results actually go
anywhere from 30 to 92 percent.  The majority
of the current spinal literature concerning
segmental instability and annular tearing show
positive results in up to 90 percent, and this
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is my clinical experience in my practice in
patients that have gross segmental instability
with disk herniations of this variety.

Dr. Bruffett in his last comment did indicate
that the patient was very eager to get back to
work and loves her job.  He recommended a
functional capacity evaluation to delineate
what she was able to do and not able to do.
First of all, I can guarantee you that a
functional capacity evaluation is going to
show that she cannot go back to the job that
she loves and she wants to return to.

Although I have not painted anything other
than accurate description of what the current
scientific literature in my own clinical
practice of 30 years demonstrates, I certainly
feel like that the literature and most
certainly in my own clinical practice that
offering this lady a lumbar arthrodesis at the
lumbosacrum has a significantly better than a
60 to 65 chance of being successful.  Even if
that were the case, Dr. Bruffett has already
indicated that she has failed all other
measures, and even if I offered this to the
patient with a 60 percent chance of relief,
she states that she would take it.  I do not
feel like that is what the literature shows
and it most certainly is not what my current
clinical practice demonstrates with an ALIF.
I would take strong exception to Dr. Bruffett
describing this as major, major surgery.  Once
again, in my clinical practice, the average
surgical time for a lumbosacral arthrodesis
stand alone with Brigade instrumentation is 45
minutes to one hour.  The patient on average
has less than a 24 hour hospital stay and is
in physical therapy one week postsurgically
and then as far as recovery from the surgery,
this generally is two weeks.  The bigger
problem we have with this patient is that this
has drug on now for nine months and she has a
chronic pain problem and is very
deconditioned.  She certainly would need more
than just two weeks of physical therapy
postsurgically, but this has more to do with
the delay in treatment rather than anything
from a surgical standpoint.

In summary, the patient has not had two second
opinions.  The patient has had a review of her



15

MRI by Dr. Steve Cathey, and I have already
addressed my concerns concerning this.  I have
the upmost respect for Steve but in this
situation having the records sent to him
considering that the patient already requested
change of physician, I think should eliminate
this from even consideration as far as
approval of her surgical intervention.

Dr. Bruffett and I simply disagree.  We agree
on almost all points that the patient has
failed routine and usual conservative
measures.  We also agree that the lumbosacral
disk herniation is the etiology of her pain.
He did not feel that she had segmental
instability but once again, he did not perform
any flexion and extension views in his office.
It really boils down to whether Dr. Bruffett
thinks lumbar stabilization is an appropriate
treatment for segmental instability in a disk
herniation with primary axial back pain that
localizes to the level of pathology.  My
opinion, and I feel like it is based with
literature support, is that it is.  I once
again have offered the patient lumbar
arthrodesis at the lumbosacrum with fixation.
I have given her what now after 30 years are
my own numbers, and I do keep up with these
rather diligently of a 90 percent success rate
in this current clinical situation.  I think
subjecting her to diskography would be brutal
considering we have all of the information we
need to offer her surgical intervention, and
Dr. Bruffett agreed with this.

I have told the patient that she is stuck in
the middle and that my opinion is unchanged.”

A deposition of Dr. Bruffett was taken on October 10, 2012,

and admitted into evidence in this matter as Respondents’ Exhibit

No. 3.  A portion of the cross examination testimony taken by the

claimant’s attorney follows:

Q.  But that’s my point exactly, Doctor.  If
we’ve got a radiologist report that shows
objective evidence of actual extruded disk
material, we’ve got you indicating that, in
your opinion, this lady has got a defect at
L5/S1.  We’ve got Dr. Blankenship saying, in
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his opinion, this lady has a defect at L5/S1.
So we’ve got objective evidence of injury.  We
have objective evidence of a surgically-
correctable condition.  We’ve got your opinion
and Dr. Blankenship’s opinion that the outcome
of surgery is likely to be good to excellent
in more than –- it’s more than a 50 percent
probability.

If we’ve got all of those things, my
simple question is, does the patient’s desire
to try to get better not have a role in this
decision making process?

A. Well, I think it does, but I also don’t
think Ms. Ingram’s - - I don’t think the 60,
65 percent particularly applies to her in this
in this case.  I mean, I - - I don’t think her
success rate is that high.

Q. And you have reached that conclusion based
on what?

A. Well, this issue of her describing her pain
as excruciating.

Q. Well, if, in fact, that disk material is
impinging on a nerve root, would that - - I’m
not saying it does explain it, but would that
explain excruciating pain?

A. Yes, but it - - she would appear to be in
excruciating pain.  See, when I saw her, she
didn’t appear to be in excruciating pain at
all, but she described it as excruciating.  So
I guess my point is, if she has this big
operation done and as all of the dust settles,
what’s going to be her description of her pain
then?

Q. Hopefully better.

A. I agree with you.  But there’s a disconnect
in my opinion between her describing her pain
as excruciating and what I see on her MRI
imagining to make me think that surgery is
going to level that - - level that out and
give her a good result.”
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The central issue in this matter is whether the claimant is

entitled to additional medical treatment in the form of surgical

intervention recommended by Dr. Blankenship.  I first address Dr.

Cathey’s opinion which I give little weight.  He only examined the

claimant on one occasion and his two reports or letters both

understate the objective medical findings noted by the radiologist,

Dr. Blankenship and Dr. Bruffett.  His opinion that surgery is not

recommended is based on one very short medical examination and a

review of the claimant’s medical records.  I simply do not believe

that Dr. Cathey is in the best position to make a determination as

to whether surgery is warranted.

As to Dr. Bruffett’s opinion that surgery is not called for,

I first point to his medical report dated March 9, 2012.  In the

plan portion of that report, it is clear that Dr. Bruffett agrees

with Dr. Blankenship on several points including, “That the best

objective pathology here would be the bulging disc at L5-S1 as the

source of pain.”  Dr. Bruffett also agreed with Dr. Blankenship

that a diskography is probably not mandatory here and Dr. Bruffett

agrees that the diagnosis is “most likely discogenic pain at L5-

S1.”  Dr. Blankenship and Dr. Bruffett did disagree on the evidence

of instability.  Dr. Bruffett believes no instability exists while

Dr. Blankenship does believe instability exists.  I find Dr.

Blankenship’s explanation of their disagreement of instability in

his April 19, 2012, clinic note more compelling than Dr. Bruffett’s

explanation in his March 9, 2012, medical report.
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It appears from a review of Dr. Bruffett’s medical report and

his deposition that the deciding point on whether or not the

claimant would be recommended for surgery was his face to face

interaction with the claimant when she described her pain as

“excruciating” but did not appear to him that she was experiencing

that type of pain during the examination.  He also believes that

the claimant’s expectations for recovery are too high.  Dr.

Bruffett’s reasoning for not recommending surgery seemed to be

primarily based on his subjective beliefs about the claimant that

he formed during his one examination of the claimant.  Dr.

Blankenship, on the other hand, has seen the claimant on multiple

occasions, has thoroughly explained the risks and benefits of the

proposed surgery and has had much more time to evaluate the

claimant.  I find that the surgery recommended by Dr. Blankenship

is reasonable and necessary medical treatment for the claimant’s

admittedly compensable injury.

The claimant has also asked the Commission to consider whether

any temporary total disability benefits that would occur due to a

healing period caused by the controverted surgical intervention is

also controverted and are subject to an attorneys’ fee.  At the

time of the hearing in this matter, the claimant was currently

being paid temporary total disability benefits by the respondent

even though they were controverting the surgical intervention

recommended by the authorized treating physician.  However, I do

not believe that this issue is ripe at this time as I have no way

of knowing whether the respondents are, as of the date of this
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opinion, continuing to pay temporary total disability benefits or

not.  As such, all of the necessary information is not available

nor has this actual period of temporary total disability come into

existence yet.  Inasmuch, I will reserve this issue for the

claimant due to its lack of ripeness.

The respondents have asked the Commission to consider whether

they are entitled to a credit for over payment of temporary total

disability benefits to the claimant.  After review of the

claimant’s agreed upon temporary total disability rate which is

$368 weekly and Respondents’ Exhibit No. 2, Pages 3-4, it is clear

that there was an over payment of temporary total disability

benefits in that the respondents were paying the claimant at a rate

of $429 per week for a period of 54 weeks.  The claimant should

have been receiving benefits at a rate of $368 per week which is a

total weekly over payment of $61.  The claimant was over payed a

total of $3,294 in temporary total disability benefits.  The

respondents are entitled to a credit for that over payment of

temporary total disability benefits; however, the respondents shall

take that credit through permanent partial disability benefits that

will be owed to the claimant, not through ongoing temporary total

disability benefits.

At the hearing in this matter, both the attorney for the

claimant and for the respondents had an on the record discussion

with the Commission that is found in the transcript Page 27, Line

18 through Page 29, Line 8.  In that discussion, respondents’

counsel and claimant’s counsel agreed that permanent partial
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disability benefits will exist in this case and that if there is an

over payment that credit for the temporary total disability

benefits should be taken out of the claimant’s future permanent

partial disability benefits and I will order as much.

From a review of the record as a whole, to include medical

reports, documents, and other matters properly before the

Commission, and having had an opportunity to hear the testimony of

the witness and to observe her demeanor, the following findings of

fact and conclusions of law are made in accordance with A.C.A. §11-

9-704:

FINDINGS OF FACT & CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

1. The stipulations agreed to by the parties at the pre-

hearing conference conducted on August 1, 2012, and contained in a

pre-hearing order filed August 3, 2012, are hereby accepted as

fact.

2. The claimant has proven by a preponderance of the evidence

that she is entitled to the surgical intervention recommended by

Dr. Blankenship for her admittedly compensable injury as it is

reasonable and necessary medical treatment for her compensable low

back injury.

3. The issue of whether the claimant’s attorney is entitled to

an attorney’s fee on any temporary total disability benefits that

occur due to a healing period caused by the controverted surgery is

an issue that is not ripe for determination at this time.  That

issue shall be reserved for the claimant.
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4. The respondents have proven that they are entitled to a

credit for over payment of temporary total disability benefits in

the amount of $3,294.  That over payment of temporary total

disability benefits shall be credited to the respondents through

the future payment of permanent partial disability benefits.

ORDER

The respondents shall bear the burden of the surgical

intervention recommended by Dr. Blankenship as it is reasonable and

necessary medical treatment.

The issue of attorney’s fees regarding a period of temporary

total disability benefits that could occur due to the controverted

surgical intervention that has been ordered in this matter is not

ripe and that issue is reserved for the claimant.

The respondents are entitled to a credit for over payment of

temporary total disability benefits in the amount of $3,294.  The

respondents shall take that credit through future permanent partial

disability benefits and shall not take that temporary total

disability credit through current ongoing temporary total

disability benefits.

IT IS SO ORDERED.

_________________________
     ERIC PAUL WELLS
 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE


